TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING





APRIL 11, 2019
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Police Chief Tor Tryland, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Janine Soule, Gail Nicholsen, Claire Davis, Phyllis Parrish, Leslie White, Christine Peters, Natasha & Drew Shuster, Nick Bove, Lori Torgersen and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
Absent: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie
The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and Bonnie Poehmel, Town Clerk opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE MARCH 28, 2019 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was present. John has requested to the Board that the town go out for construction bid on Contract #7 Phase 3 Water Line Extension joining the intersection at State Route 296 & State Route 23 to Mitchell Hollow Road. The Board has been provided with a draft map of the work to be done and the Town Clerk has an email copy of the bid advertisement to be placed in the local paper for the Board’s review.  The water line was to hang on the State Route 296 Bridge and that will not be done now as DOT will be replacing the sidewalk on the bridge. What will have to be done as we approach the bridge we detour to the west; the town will have to get an easement from the Thompson House and go under the creek. George Zimmer will be speaking to Eric Goettsche today about a possible easement.  Bids have been better this year than last year and hopefully we can get that here.  Supervisor Pelham would like to know about the sidewalk out to the south side of the town hall building, along State Route 296, if that will be completed? John will speak to George to have Evergreen complete the sidewalk as this will then close up the water project. Fred Grober will meet with Councilman Murray next week to walk thru the town hall for the new renovation construction. 
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1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING

2.REQUEST PERMISSION FOR COMMUNITY GARDEN at Windham Path: Leslie White

3.REQUEST PERMISSION TO USE CENTRE PROPERTY: Christi Corrigan, Teacher at WAJ request use for

K-2 Celebration clown/magic show on Monday, June 24, 2019; Windham Chamber of Commerce request use

on July 4

th

  Event with Band & Food Vendors on front lawn of property; Windham Chamber of Commerce

request use on Sat, Oct 12 & Sun, Oct 13, 2019 Autumn Affair with Band & Food Vendors on front lawn of

property; Windham Chamber of Commerce request use on December 7 @ 4-7pm for Holiday Event

4.NEW APPLICATION FOR LIQUOR LICENSE: Hickory Hill Market Inc, 5200 State Route 23

5.NYC DEP LAND ACQUISTION Parcel #368 comments from Planning Board

6.PLANNING BOARD MEMBERSHIP APPOINTMENTS 

Claudia Lane expired term & Chairperson Vacant Seat

7.LETTER RECEIVED concerning fallen down building at 4268 State Route 23, Tax Map #80.00-1-50

** Code Enforcement Officer has already sent a letter/violation dated 3/13/19 to owner of property

8.TOWN CLERK’s MONTHLY REVENUE REPORT FOR MARCH

9.TOWN JUSTICE REPORT FOR MARCH: Justice McCarthy

10.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #21; GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #9 

11.HIGHWAY REPORT

12.AMBULANCE REPORT

Cyanokit pric
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Cyanokit price quote 

13.POLICE REPORT

14.COMMITTEE REPORTS
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2.REQUEST PERMISSION FOR COMMUNITY GARDEN Leslie White was present.  She would like to have a community garden at the Windham Path on the State Route 23 side.  Christine Peters was present. Community gardens are bringing the communities together, making the communities stronger and healthier. This would tie in with the path as the next step. Supervisor Pelham this is just the beginning phase. They have been in contact with the Cornell Cooperative Extension. They will need proof that there is space for a garden and it is in the town board minutes.  Leslie has reached out to the Windham Foundation and to Smitty’s Nursery & Landscape for their help.  Cornell Cooperative will help out with the soil and water testing. Councilman Walker suggested that Leslie reach out to SWAC as they have a meeting on April 24, 2019. Claire Davis asked about a water source.  Supervisor Pelham advised there is a well on the property.  Councilman Peters made a motion to authorize a community garden on the Windham Path property subject to final approval with rules, site & etc, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
3.REQUEST PERMISSION TO USE CENTRE PROPERTY: Christi Corrigan, Teacher at WAJ request use for K-2 Celebration clown/magic show on Monday, June 24, 2019.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor. 
Windham Chamber of Commerce requests use on July 4th Event with Band & Food Vendors on front lawn of property.  Councilman Murray the Chamber cannot charge for taxpayers’ stuff like the electricity. The taxpayers pay for the electricity at the Centre Property. The Chamber cannot charge a vendor for the use of electricity. Supervisor Pelham once the project is done at the Centre Property, no large vehicles will be allowed on the front lawn. Councilman Murray made a motion the vendors can use the electric but the Chamber cannot charge the vendors for the electric, 2nd   the stipulation by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. 

Windham Chamber of Commerce request use on Sat, Oct 12 & Sun, Oct 13, 2019 Autumn Affair with Band & Food Vendors on front lawn of property; Councilman Murray made a motion the vendors can use the electric but the Chamber cannot charge the vendors for the electric, 2nd   the stipulation by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
Windham Chamber of Commerce request use on December 7 @ 4-7pm for Holiday Event. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.
4.NEW APPLICATION FOR LIQUOR LICENSE with 30-day waiver letter for Hickory Hill Market Inc, 5200 State Route 23, Windham, NY. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
5.NYC DEP LAND ACQUISTION PARCEL #368: Greek Orthodox Archdiocese of America, rural vacant land on Mill Street, SBL #61.00-4-21, 25.6+/- acres.  “Planning Board’s only recommendation is that lands be opened to all traditional recreational uses” signed by David Weiman, Acting Chairperson April 4, 2019.  A motion to approve planning board comments to be forward on was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.

6.PLANNING BOARD MEMBERSHIP APPOINTMENTS: Supervisor Pelham entertained a motion to appoint David Weiman as Chairperson of the Planning Board effective April 11, 2019 to December 31, 2019. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. The Town Board re-appointed Claudia Lane’s 7-year term to expire December 31, 2025.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, 4 in favor, one abstained by Councilman Peters. Local Law #1 of 2019 will go into effect on January 1, 2020.  The next board member John Garzone’s term will expire December 31, 2019, his re-appointment term will then be for 5 years.  The current vacant seat will expire December 31, 2021; that seat will be re-appointed for a 5-year term. 
7.LETTER RECEIVED concerning fallen down building at 4268 State Route 23, Windham, Tax Map #80.00-1-50. Letter was read aloud by Supervisor Pelham from Claire Davis. Code Enforcement Officer has already sent a Letter and Order to Remedy Violation dated March 13, 2019 to owner of property.  The owner of the property has 30 days to respond by April 16, 2019.  
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After that they will get another letter that the town will take down the remaining structure and clean up the property and the cost of this expense will be added to the owner’s tax roll.  
8.TOWN CLERK’s MONTHLY REVENUE REPORT FOR MARCH: $1483.14.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
9.TOWN JUSTICE MONTHLY REPORT FOR MARCH: Justice McCarthy $3,200.00 was noted by the Board.
10.GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #9 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance accounts for the 2019 year.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
11.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present. Spring clean up is well under motion. DEP funds two sweeper/vacuum combination trucks, Greene County Highway and the Town of Windham are out cleaning streets on Main Street Windham this week. One round of sweeping has been completed on every town road and they will do a second time around. Another shared service with the Town of Ashland’s roller, Councilman Van Valin and Gary both received requests to have the baseball fields in town are all bumpy, they all have been rolled. Another request from the Little League Field, the brick dust in the infield gets rock hard and the highway will get a rototiller from Greene County Soil & Water.  Gary had a few vinyl logos made up of various sizes for the equipment. NYS mandate for the Dig Safe Program (call before you dig), State mandates by May 4, 2019 all excavators in municipal areas have to be certified.  NY Rising projects are under motion: County Route 56 should be starting the week after Easter. The letters for the easements for the South Street Stormwater project have started. The CIA Alarm at the highway garage there are some communication problems, between the radio equipment and the panel.  It is up & running and functional should there be an emergency in the building and to alert the emergency agencies.  Gary would like to request a work cell phone strictly for highway use, due to the legalities of everything.  Gary has provided to the Board an estimate quote for a new 2020 International HV 507 SFA 4x4 snowplow truck.  Councilman Murray asked, is a year for delivery right now? Gary, yes if we order right now, we would not get delivery till March, 2020 you are over a year plus to take actual delivery. Councilman Murray would like to make a motion to start the paperwork, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.  Gary, they request a Letter of Intent or a Voucher to proceed with the ordering. Councilman Peters will look into a Verizon phone and plan.
12.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was absent. The Board received a price quote for the Cyanokits.  Each kit is $900.00 they have an expiration date good for three years. Councilman Peters would like to make a motion to have the Ambulance Administrator purchase two Cyanokits, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor. Councilman Walker noted he spoke recently to a resident of Windham (and the town board received a note of Thank You).  The resident was out to dinner with his wife, having a medical emergency and the Windham Ambulance had to be called.  The couple appreciates the professionalism shown by the Windham Ambulance crew as well as Officer Rogers of the Windham Police.
13.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Tor Tryland was present.  The siren control box needs to be replaced. The Chief would like to request to purchase two for both cars. They are about $400 each.  A motion was made to make the purchase by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. The Chief was just at training with NYMIR. We have a Sexual Harassment Policy in place. Their recommendation is that we have a hostile work environment. They recommend we do a policy that covers both. The Chief has received a sample of both policies and will forward the information on to the Board for their review should this be something they would like to adopt. A compliance officer is also recommended that will need to be appointed.  This will become a yearly training policy for all municipality employees.
14.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Walker, April 24 there is a SWAC Meeting that he will be attending.  SWAC could possible provide funding for the Community Gardens, an application will have to be put it.  SWAC provided the original funding for the Windham Path. Anyone having stream restoration problems on their property can also speak to SWAC about 
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that. There were some issues with the Court the other day.  He was able to get in touch with Ms. Stevens and she will address the issues. Councilman Peters the town should consider some sort of an emergency notification system.  He will visit Greene County Emergency in Cairo.  He looked into the parking lot expansion for the Main Street area. The lot the town has on Mill Street, the deed restricts will allow “an unimproved-unpaved” parking area.  It can be used for parking space. The Town will have to comply with the restrictions Councilman Peters will do more research as to what this actually means.  Supervisor Pelham will call the owner of the other municipal parking across the way if the box can be removed and will fix the fence, giving more parking spaces. Nick Bove would like to ask a question in regards to the parking lot surface. WARF has been dealing with the same issues of the unimproved surface, this can be done it just requires an additional application process. Councilman Van Valin has had a lengthy conversation with Matt Riaz of Cornerstone Construction; they should be here by now working on the Centre Property.  He also had a discussion with Fred Grober of Delaware Engineering and Fred will speak to Matt about the legalities of this job. As the town is taking a lot of heat for this and it is not our fault.  Councilman Van Valin has requested a copy of the inventory from the quarry and the order filled for the stone for the sidewalk; that has not shown up yet. We are also, a waiting on the schedule of completion for the project. Councilman Van Valin & Fred are to do a tentative walk-thru this week with Matt Riaz there are some border stones that over the winter from the pressure of the frost have chipped. That will have to come out and be replaced. By contract that has been signed and agreed all this has to be done. Also, Councilman Van Valin through emails has been in touch with Collar City Painting for the painting of the east side of the Library.  He still owes the town a pro-bono. John Brust can add the subcontractor was paid by Cornerstone for the repairs at the WWTP. Councilman Murray & John Brust are going to do the walk-thru for the renovation work here at the town hall and put together a bid spec. Kevin Young sent an email to the Board regarding out of district users for sewer & water who don’t have contracts.  Councilman Murray will be in next week to go over a list with Account Clerk Bette Rhoades. Once a list of out of district users is made, he will forward to Kevin for the contracts to be drawn up. Councilman Peters asked about the water billing project to John Brust. Jack is mostly done with that; he can make an appointment to go over the results with you.
Supervisor Pelham the siding on the corner needs to still be replaced, Councilman Murray will look into that as the insurance has already paid for it. Attorney Larry Gardner will be filing the Local Law # 1 of 2019 for the planning board to the State of New York. In regards to the property located at 4268 State Route 23, there will be a new owner in about two weeks.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Nick Bove would like to inquire about the prospective parking lot that WARF had gotten the grant for & started paperwork with FEMA on County Route 40 (the old Garvey property), Maplecrest. Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington there is a deed restriction on this property in question. The Town is in process of applying for permission for the County to use strictly to stage material, not to disturb it or tear it up.  It is just going to be a work area. We have to legally seek permission being there is a deed restriction on that land and there are stipulations that we have to return it to the original exact shape it was in.  It is essential for the County to stage their equipment and material there and to do the repair on the bridge that affects many residents of our town.  Nick would like to know what the time frame may be of when that project is finished.  Gary doesn’t know the answer nor can he speak for the County Highway. He does know that this area has a classified trout stream; the scope of the project does involve getting in the water.  There is a DEC restriction they cannot work in the water till after June 15, 2019 when the trout are done spawning. Nick being the old Garvey property is on both sides of that road, is it possible to use the western side and that would allow WARF to move forward on the trailhead parking earlier instead of waiting for construction to finish. Gary suggested maybe they could both meet as he has no definitive answers at this time. Nick has one more question for Supervisor Pelham concerning an email from Michele Yost in September, 2018.  A letter had been drafted for the Supervisor going out to FEMA if you approved the letter to be signed. From WARF’s prospective we are just eager to get going on that project. Has that letter been moved along from the town?  Supervisor Pelham does not recall the email; maybe it can be re-emailed to the Town Clerk for the Board’s review.  Councilman Murray will research the email and letter.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS April 11, 2019 files were made available for the Board to review.
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GENERAL FUND WARRANT #7-G contained vouchers #247-291, totaling $49,424.09 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #7 contained vouchers #83-96, totaling $8,014.48 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #7 contained vouchers #93-112, totaling $45,862.40 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

STREETLIGHTING FUND WARRANT #4 contained vouchers #24-31, totaling $2,545.72 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
CWC STORMWATER WARRANT #17 (Planning & Assessment) contained voucher #19, totaling $530.06 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

NY RISING WARRANT #23 (Culvert CO 65, Generators, Mad Brook, South Street Stormwater) contained vouchers #43-44, totaling $24,507.60 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

CWC FLOOD HAZARD MITIGATION WARRANT #5 contained vouchers #6-7, totaling $9,427.50 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #8-P for General contained 6 claims, totaling $6,788.22 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 19 claims, totaling $13,512.82 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 5 claims, totaling $4,908.52                was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #8-P contained 6 claims, totaling $9,092.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #8-P contained 3 claims, totaling $507.45 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

The meeting adjourned at 7:45 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

____________________
____________________
____________________

SUPERVISOR

COUNCILMAN

COUNCILMAN

____________________
____________________
____________________

COUNCILMAN

COUNCILMAN

TOWN CLERK

* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

